

2022-2023

Baldwin Park Elementary Parent/Student Handbook

Nathan Hay, Principal Danielle Brancato, Assistant Principal

1750 Common Way Road 🛭 Orlando, Florida 32814

Phone: 407-897-6400 Fax: 407-897-2415

Baldwinparkes.ocps.net

BALDWIN PARK ELEMENTARY SCHOOL HOURS: 8:45 am - 3:00 pm (M. T. R, F) 8:45 am - 2:00 pm (W)

Office Hours: 7:30 am - 4:00 pm Staff Hours: 8:00 am - 3:30 pm

WELCOME TO BALDWIN PARK ELEMENTARY

Dear Baldwin Park Bobcats,

Welcome to the 2022-23 school year. I am thrilled to begin this new school year, with many exciting new things in store. Taking P.R.I.D.E. in our campus, and contributing in a positive way to the school culture and community will be a school-wide focus this year. Our vision at Baldwin Park Elementary is to ensure every student has a promising and successful future. To accomplish this vision we need the continued support of our amazing community. With the support of families and the community, we will create enriching and diverse pathways to lead our students to success. To that end, parents are encouraged to regularly monitor OCPS Parent Portal, the school website, and social media pages for the most up-to-date information regarding all things BPE.

This handbook includes pages containing information that will help parents/guardians and each student be successful in understanding our policies, expectations, and the rules of OCPS and Baldwin Park Elementary. This year will be filled with academic success and positive learning experiences. It is important for all members of the Baldwin Park community to take pride in the school, take pride in our students' accomplishments, as we resolve to collaborate, be resilient and innovative while accelerating toward excellence in 2022 - 2023.

Sincerely,

Nate Hay

Principal

Baldwin Park Elementary

OUR VISION: To ensure every student has a promising and successful future

OUR MISSION: With the support of families and the community, we create enriching and diverse pathways

that lead our students to success

SCHOOL COLORS: Dark Blue and Gray

SCHOOL LOGO: Bobcats

ARRIVAL: <u>First Bell - 8:40 am</u> (Students enter classrooms) <u>Tardy Bell - 8:45 am</u> DISMISSAL: 3:00 pm (WEDNESDAY EARLY DISMISSAL - 2:00 pm)

For the safety of ALL students please follow the student arrival and dismissal procedures:

- Always arrive at school no earlier than 8:15 am (unless they are registered in the Extended Day program)
- Arriving to the classroom after 8:45 am is tardy
- Report to the office for a tardy slip after 8:45 am before going to class
- All students must be picked up at 3:00 pm (2:00 pm on Wednesday)

Hallways

- For the first day of school, Kindergarten parents are permitted to walk their child to class after signing in as a visitor in the front office.
- After the first day of school, no parents are permitted in the hallways.

Walkers

- Crossing guards are on duty before/after school to assist students crossing neighborhood streets.
- Crossing guards may not be available for tardy students.
- Students must leave school as soon as their dismissal is announced.
- It is recommended that students in Kindergarten have an adult pick them up to walk home.
- Walkers are dismissed on the North (Corrine) side of the building. Parents may wait outside of the push gate until their child exits.

Car Riders

- The speed limit on school grounds is 5 miles per hour.
- Please follow the path through the parking lot by staying in the designated lanes outlined in the Traffic Bulletin sent home at the beginning of the year.
- Students should only be picked up or dropped off at the designated car rider zone.
- No parking is permitted in the designated pick up/drop off zone.
- Cell phone use is prohibited in the car loop for many reasons. This includes for the safety of all children.
- You must have a carpool sign for pickup. If you need additional signs, please contact the office.
- After loading, please remove your car sign to signal you are ready to move.
- Drop off and pick up students only in the car loop. Dropping off and picking up in front of the school endangers the safety of children.
- Drop off starts at 8:15am and parents can begin to line up in the carpool line for pick up at 2:45 pm (1:45 Wed.)
- Do not get out of your car or leave your car unattended in the pickup/drop off zone.
- All cars must use Common Way Road when entering the car loop. When exiting, all cars must make a right turn onto Common Way Road.
- No car riders should be dropped off in the bus loop.

Bus Riders

- The safety of students is critical and any infraction that occurs on the school bus that may distract a bus driver will be dealt with severely. Misconduct on the school bus endangers every person on the bus and the general public. Please understand that students will be suspended or possibly expelled from transportation or school if such misconduct occurs. The Code of Student Conduct is in effect while riding a school bus to and from school. Being able to ride a school bus is a service and a privilege.
- OCPS is committed to providing safe transportation for all students, whether for a field trip or to and from home. Students are expected to abide by the school bus standards as outlined in the Student Code of Conduct.
- Video cameras have been installed on many buses. Students may be filmed at any time during their ride. The tapes may be utilized to determine violations of the Code of Student Conduct. Violations or any action or behavior by a student(s) to substantially distract the driver and cause or has the potential to cause a safety hazard on a moving bus may be the basis for suspension from bus/school and/or expulsion from bus riding privileges.
- Bus riders may only ride their assigned bus.
- The OCPS transportation phone number is **407-317-3800**.
- Parents are not permitted to ride the bus except when chaperoning a field trip.
- Under certain circumstances, bus drop off and/or pick up could be delayed. Transportation allows a 20-minute window from the scheduled bus time for the bus to arrive/drop off students.
- Parents will be notified via text or phone call by the School Messenger system on bus delays.
- Address changes MUST be provided to the Baldwin Park Elementary front office to ensure proper bus routes.

Bicycle Riders

- Students riding bicycles to school will be expected to follow proper bicycle safety rules.
- Students should ride single file, with traffic, use proper hand signals, one person per bicycle, and wear a buckled helmet.
- If riding a bicycle to and from school, students must walk their bicycles when they reach campus.
- Always lock your bicycle. School personnel cannot be responsible for theft or damage done to any bicycles.
- Bicycles need to be parked and locked at the bike racks located adjacent to the pavilion/car loop.
- Bicycle riders should exhibit courtesy and care when approaching walkers.

We appreciate your cooperation in helping us maintain a safe environment by following appropriate traffic rules during arrival and dismissal times. Please be courteous to our staff members on duty, they are following procedures formulated for the safety and well-being of our students.

SAFETY PROCEDURES

School Security and Visitors

- Please help us maintain a safe environment for your child by using the front office entrance and signing in appropriately.
- In an effort to protect our students and to maintain maximum instructional time, school board policy states that:
 - o All parents and visitors must sign-in through the school office.
 - All visitors are required to wear a visitor's identification badge provided by the front office.
 - Teachers are unable to conference with parents during instructional time.
 - o If you need to see your child's teacher, please remember to make an appointment at least 24 hours in advance.
 - All exterior doors and classroom doors remain locked at all times.
 - Visitors are not permitted to enter through the front lobby doors without signing in at the front office and receiving a visitor's badge.
 - o Any visitors without badges will be asked to sign-in at the front office in order to remain on campus.

Portable Safety

Student safety is of the utmost importance for all students on our campus. These extra measures are taken to ensure student safety in our portable area:

- Portable doors remain locked at all times.
- Students travel with a buddy when walking to and from the portables.
- If a Tornado Watch or Warning is issued, students are brought into the main building.
- Adult supervision is provided from 8:15 am to 8:45 am under the pavilion.

Emergency Information - Change of Address, Telephone or Guardianship

- For the safety and well-being of your child, it is extremely important that the school records regarding your child's emergency information be updated and maintained throughout the school year.
- Please notify the front office of any changes with the following information:
 - Telephone numbers (home, cell, work)
 - Home address
 - Email address
 - Emergency contact information (This includes anyone who can be contacted in your absence such as a neighbor or relative)
- If there is any change regarding legal guardianship of your child, please let the office know immediately.
- The school will need a copy of any court documents that involve the custody of your child.

Emergency Plan

- The safety of your child is one of our greatest concerns. Fire and various other emergency drills are held regularly to teach students how to respond in the event of an emergency. When the alarm is sounded, students are to walk single file to the designated exit. There should be NO TALKING and students should move quickly without running or pushing. Upon completion of the drill, an all-clear signal will be sounded, at which time students will return to their classes in the same manner in which they exited.
- In the case of severe weather, listen to the local TV News and radio stations for information.
- Please keep in mind that our school phone lines will be very congested or possibly out of service.
- Portable classrooms are evacuated to the main building when there is severe weather. When SEVERE WEATHER INCLUDES LIGHTNING, there are specific safety procedures which are used:
 - The Delayed Dismissal (30/30) Rule states that if the seconds between seeing lightning or hearing thunder is 30 seconds or less, seek shelter immediately. After hearing the last thunder, wait 30 minutes before leaving shelter.

- When the delayed dismissal is initiated, if a parent chooses to come pick up their child(ren), they must come into the school to sign out their child during severe weather. Please be sure to bring your photo ID.
- If the person coming to pick up the child is not in the school's information system as an approved pick up, the child will not be released. Please keep this information updated.
- We advise waiting until the storm passes before signing out your child.
- Alerts of the start and end of a Delayed (30/30) Dismissal will be sent via text or phone call through our School Messenger system.

Procedures for Delayed Dismissal (30/30)

- If you decide to pick your child up from school during a Delayed Dismissal, the following procedure will be in place:
 - Use the front lobby doors, which will be unlocked, to report to tables in the lobby.
 - Once inside the lobby, a staff member will check your ID with the approved contacts listed in the registration system in Skyward.
 - If you are cleared for pick-up, a staff member will call your child to the lobby.
 - If your child is in a portable classroom, a staff member will pick them up from their classroom once you are cleared for pick-up.
- Once the Delayed Dismissal has been lifted, notification from the School Messenger system will be sent home and normal dismissal will resume.
- Please make sure you have your Photo ID with you when signing your child(ren) out.
- If the person picking up the student is not in Skyward as an allowable pick-up, the child WILL NOT be released to them. Please update your contact/pick-up information regularly.

DISTRICT GUIDELINES FOR ATTENDANCE

Regular attendance is an essential component of student learning. Regular and punctual attendance at school is the responsibility of the parents. Each parent and guardian of a child within compulsory attendance age (6-18) is responsible for the child's school attendance. The attendance policy for Baldwin Park is based on Florida law as outlined below:

- Absences will be reported as unexcused on a daily basis.
- For truancy purposes five (5) unexcused tardies will equal 1 unexcused absence.
- For truancy purposes five (5) early departures from school will equal one (1) unexcused absence.
- It is the responsibility of the parent or guardian to provide a written note within 24 hours stating the reason for the absence. Emails are not acceptable. We must have a signed note. "Take Your Child to Work" day is recognized as an excused absence if the student provides a written note from the parent or guardian in advance.
- The principal has the ultimate authority to decide whether an absence is excused or unexcused. The school is authorized to require the parent or guardian to provide a written physician's statement in order for excessive absences to be excused. Students with head lice will be allowed a total of 4 excused days for the year.
- Pre-arranged absences must be approved by administration PRIOR to the dates of the absence. If a form is not received in a timely manner prior to the absence, administration has the right to deny the absence as excused.
- If your family moves during the year, the state requires that a copy of the new lease or rental agreement showing the new address on your driver's license must be submitted to the office. Transportation changes will not be made until this information is received.
- A child must be in attendance for half of the day, to be counted present.
- A student will be reported to the principal when he/she has five (5) unexcused absences within a calendar month or ten (10) unexcused absences within a 90-calendar day period. A child study team will develop and implement interventions to address issues of non-attending students.
- The district's school superintendent has the authority to file a truancy petition in the judicial circuit in which the student is enrolled if the school determines that a child has 15 unexcused absences within a 90 calendar day period.

- Tardy students cause disruption to classes and often miss vital morning directions. Habitual tardiness is a violation of the ORANGE COUNTY CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT.
- Frequent absences or tardiness will result in consequences outlined in the ORANGE COUNTY CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT.

Early Check-Out: Please remember that calling into a classroom to retrieve your student is disruptive for the teacher and the students remaining.

The superintendent strongly discourages early departure of any student during the last 45 minutes of the school day. For truancy purposes, five (5) early departures from school will equal one (1) unexcused absence. The authority to apply accumulated early departure as unexcused absences is given to the School Board of Orange County pursuant to Section 1003.02 (1)(b) Florida Statutes. NO STUDENT is permitted to leave campus during the school day without following these procedures:

- Picture ID will be required before a student is released to an adult.
- Students who are checked out before 11:45 a.m. will be considered absent for the entire day. If unavoidable circumstances arise, the student must be signed out through the office to the parent or legal guardian only.
- No child may be checked out between 2:30-3:00 p.m. (1:30-2:00 p.m. on Wednesdays).
- Please contact the front office or teacher via a phone call, email, or Class Dojo message if way for dismissal is changing.
- Teachers must know how your child will go home from school each day.
- If an unforeseen emergency arises during the day resulting in a late pick up, please notify the office immediately so that proper arrangements can be made for the student.

Transfers

If it becomes necessary for your child to transfer to another OCPS school, a withdrawal form is required in order to register at another OCPS school. This form is available in the school office. Please notify the Baldwin Park Elementary school registrar immediately to ensure all withdrawal procedures are completed. Student records are not released to parents, but are sent directly to the receiving school.

Hospital/Homebound

If a student is to be confined to the home or to the hospital by a licensed physician for a minimum of fifteen (15) school days due to illness or injury, the student may be eligible for the Hospital/Homebound school program. Information on this program can be obtained from the school's staffing specialist or the district's homebound office. Homebound application forms may be obtained from the OCPS homebound office. The parent and the doctor must sign applications and return them to the Hospital/Homebound office for processing. The Hospital/Homebound school teachers provide instruction in the home, the hospital or through a teleconference class via the telephone system.

Prearranged Absence Request

Vacations are unexcused absences unless they are approved at least 5 school days in advance by the principal with special assignments given by the teacher. Please request a "Prearranged Absence Form" from the office and submit it to the principal 1 week prior to the scheduled vacation absence; 48 hours for a one day scheduled absence. If permission is granted by the principal, a total number of five (5) days will be excused. We discourage this practice, as does the district attendance policy, unless absolutely necessary.

Student Records

A cumulative folder is maintained on each student registered in our school. Parents have the right to review these folders upon request. A legal description of the cumulative folder access is contained in the CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT.

AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAMS

Extended Day

Morning Hours: 7:00 - 8:30 am

Afternoon Hours: 3:00 - 6:00 pm (Wednesday 2:00 - 6:00 pm)

Baldwin Park provides an Extended Day Program at a minimal cost. Students may enroll for morning only sessions, afternoon only sessions, or morning and afternoon sessions. Please contact the Extended Day coordinator or the Extended Day office for further information at Ext. 3042230.

CONDUCT AND DISCIPLINE POLICIES

In order to maintain a safe, positive, and receptive learning environment, students have the right to feel safe from crime, violence, intimidation, bullying, harassment, racism, and other discrimination in the school. It is the responsibility of all students to maintain appropriate behaviors that enhance a positive learning environment. Florida law outlines the rights and responsibilities of students. Baldwin Park Elementary adheres to the Orange County Public Schools Conduct and Discipline Code. A copy of this guide can be found at www.ocps.net under the Parent/Student section. It is very important that you review the contents of this guide with your child. Students will review this with their teachers during the first few days of school and will sign a form acknowledging their adherence to the rules and procedures. According to the Code of Student Conduct, all Level 1 – 4 offenses may result in a discipline referral. For detailed information, please refer to the Code of Student Conduct.

The following guidelines will help your child be a successful student:

- Be prepared for class each day.
- Pay attention to directions.
- Remember to raise your hand when needing clarification or help.
- Use your time wisely.
- Complete assigned work.
- Be respectful of others.

Note – Please do not allow your child to bring gum to school.

- Duct Tape of any color or kind is also not permitted on campus.
- Breaking or destroying property (vandalism), such as writing on the walls, is a discipline offense and will be handled accordingly.

SAFE HARBOR

The Safe Harbor Provision allows the student to voluntarily give an object that is in their possession that is prohibited by the OCPS Code of Student Conduct to a school official with the understanding that they will not be subject to disciplinary action(s). Safe Harbor does not apply if a search is in progress.

BULLYING PREVENTION

In accordance with Florida Statute Section 1006.147, titled "Bullying and Harassment Prohibited" and School Board Policy (ADD), titled "Bullying and Harassment," the school board of Orange County, Florida is committed to protecting its students, employees, and applications for admission from bullying, harassment, or discrimination for any reason and of any type. The school board believes that all students and employees are entitled to a safe, equitable, and harassment-free school experience. Bullying, harassment, or discrimination will not be tolerated and shall be just cause for disciplinary action. Any student who alleges bullying or harassment by another student may use the school's student grievance procedure or may speak directly to the principal or designee.

STUDENT APPEARANCE - DRESS GUIDELINES

Cleanliness and good grooming are expected standards for everyone at school. It is important that clothing is safe, modest, and does not distract from learning. Jackets or sweaters should be provided on days when weather may be cool. We often have articles of clothing submitted to the lost and found, especially during cool weather days. You may want to label your child's sweater/jacket with his/her name so it can be returned if found. Students who are in the portables may want to bring an umbrella and/or raincoat for rainy days.

Please ensure that your child wears appropriate clothing to school. If your child's clothing does not meet the OCPS guideline, he/she may be counseled regarding proper clothing and the parent will be called and asked to bring appropriate clothing. Below are specific guidelines as listed in the OCPS Code of Student Conduct:

- Clothes shall be worn as they are designed-suspenders over the shoulders, pants secured at the waist, belts buckled, no underwear as outerwear, no underwear exposed. Clothing must cover the body from one armpit across to the other armpit and down to approximately mid-thigh
- Pants or shorts with holes, tears, or rips may be worn, but the holes, rips, or tears must be below mid-thigh
- Tops must have straps. Bare midriffs and bare sides should not show even when arms are extended above the head.
- Clothing normally worn when participating in a school sponsored extracurricular or sports activity
 may be worn to school when approved by the sponsor, coach, or principal. Examples would be
 cheerleader, drill team and band uniforms, team shirts, etc.
- Clothing that is too tight or revealing is unacceptable.
- Garments and/or jewelry which display or suggest sexual, vulgar, drug, alcohol, or tobacco-related wording/graphics or may tend to provoke violence or disruption in school and shall not be worn.
- Gang paraphernalia, jewelry, tattoos, clothing or other insignias which display, suggest, provoke, or may tend to provoke violence or disruptions are not allowed.
- The following items have potential to cause disruption or threat to a safe and positive school environment and are prohibited unless permission is granted for school events or special circumstances.
 - a. Silly Bandz
 - b. Headgear shall not be worn on campus during the school day, unless the headgear is approved by the principal. Headgear includes but is not limited to: Hats, caps, visors, du-rags, bonnets, hoods, shower caps, sunglasses and bandanas
 - c. Chains hanging from the neck, belt, pocket, or attached to wallet
 - d. Jewelry that contains any type of sharp object
 - e. Eyeglasses that do not correct vision
- Hemlines of shorts, dresses, skirts, and skorts shall be no shorter than mid-thigh (a few inches above the knee). It is encouraged that Kindergarten students wear shorts under a skirt.
- Shoes shall be worn. The following are not acceptable:
 - a. Thong sandals
 - b. Cleated Shoes
 - c. Heeleys [shoes with wheels]
 - d. Backless shoes
 - e. Flip flops

BREAKFAST AND LUNCH PROGRAM

Breakfast (8:15 - 8:45 am) and lunch are served daily. The menu is available at https://schools.mealviewer.com/school/BaldwinParkElementary on a monthly basis. Breakfast is \$1.35 and lunch is \$1.90 for the 2022-2023 school year. All meals will include milk and/or juice. Applications for free and reduced lunch can be found on the on a monthly basis. Breakfast is \$1.35 and lunch is \$1.90 for the 2022-2023 school year. All meals will include milk and/or juice. Applications for free and reduced lunch can be found on the on a monthly basis. Breakfast is \$1.35 and lunch is \$1.90 for the 2022-2023 school year. All meals will include milk and/or juice. Applications for free and reduced lunch can be found on the OCPS Food and Nutrition Services website. Should your child bring lunch from home, remember... Lunch boxes and water bottles should be labeled with your child's name.

If your child requires special dietary needs, please fill out the appropriate form through the cafeteria manager so your child's needs can be met.

* You may NOT order outside food and have it delivered on your child's behalf.

CAFETERIA PROCEDURES

Eating Lunch with your Child

Parents are permitted to eat lunch with their child, but must adhere to the following procedures:

• Check in at the office prior to your child's scheduled lunch time.

- Meet their child as they exit the cafeteria doors and sit at the designated guest tables (Parent Café) located under the stairs in the atrium throughout their lunch time visit.
- Parents are only permitted to eat with their child.

Please help us enforce better manners and behavior in the cafeteria by reminding your child to:

- Remain seated.
- Keep hands and feet to themselves and out of the aisles.
- Raise their hands for assistance or for permission to leave their seat.
- Use the restrooms only in an emergency.
- Remove trash from the table, seat, and under the table and deposit all of it in the trash can.
- Eat only their own food (no trading or sharing).

Students who do not follow the rules or create a behavior problem may be separated from their class. Repetitive behavior will result in a discipline referral.

CLINIC

The clinic is staffed with a Registered Nurse (RN) who is in an LPN position. The purpose of the position is to provide healthcare and services to students according to physician prescribed medical care and treatment orders. Our clinic staff is responsible for addressing medical emergencies, assessing circumstances and conditions, and resolving such according to established procedures and protocols. Students who become ill or injured at school will be sent to the clinic. If the nature of the illness/injury is such that a student should go home, parents will be notified. If your child is sick and you are unsure whether or not they should stay at home, you can bring them into the clinic to see our clinic staff in the morning and it can be determined if your child is well enough to stay in school.

In addition, OCPS policy states that if a student is sent home with a fever (temp at or above 100.4) or develops a fever during non-school hours, that student must stay home and cannot return to school until he/she is fever free for at least 24 hours. Policy also states that if a student is sent home or is at home sick with vomiting and/or diarrhea, they must also stay home until they are free from vomiting/diarrhea for 24 hours or more. This greatly reduces the spread of infection to other students/personnel.

Students will not be released to anyone except a parent or another person designated on the student's emergency card. In the event of a serious injury or illness, school officials will notify parents and/or the paramedics (911) will be called. The child will then be taken to a hospital emergency room if such action is deemed necessary. It is important that the Emergency Student Information Form is completed. The school needs your most current home, work, cell, or emergency numbers. It is the responsibility of the parent to keep this information current.

Please notify us in writing of any allergies, including food allergies, handicap, illness or special dietary problems that might affect your child's school routine. If your child has an allergy requiring an epi-pen, you may check one in for the school year to be kept in the clinic. This information will be shared with appropriate personnel and kept on file for reference if necessary.

Medication

- If your child requires medication during school hours, you must fill out a form provided by the school.
- Parents must deliver the medication to the clinic in the original containers with directions from the physician.
- Medications will be kept in the clinic unless the physician's directions define otherwise.
- Over the counter medications such as cough drops, Tylenol/Ibuprofen, or Pepto-Bismol may not be brought to school unless proper procedures, as outlined above, are completed.
- Children are not allowed to transport medication. A parent/guardian must deliver the medication(s) directly to the nurse. After the above procedures have been followed, the child will be sent to the clinic for medication as directed.
- If you would like your child to receive an over the counter medication (i.e. Motrin/Tylenol/Cough Drops, etc.) for headache, pain, cough etc. You are able to sign a form that allows/permits our nurse to administer these medications should something minor arise.

Head Lice

Head lice problems arise among school children due to close contact with each other. Every effort is taken to control this problem in our school. Periodic screenings are done and if a child is found to have lice and/or nits., parents are notified and expected to take the child home for proper treatment (medicated shampoos/lice clinics) of the condition. Students may not remain in the classroom once lice or nits have been detected. Upon returning to school, the parent must accompany the child to the clinic to be re-screened before being admitted to class. If lice and/or nits still remain in the hair, the child may not return to class. Instructions will be supplied to parents of afflicted children in order to minimize loss of class time and to maintain the child's self-esteem. We ask for your cooperation and understanding in this matter.

SCHOOL PROCEDURES

Parent/Teacher Conferences

The staff recognizes conferences are essential for effective communication between home and school. Conferences help us better understand the needs of your child. At the end of the first nine weeks, teachers will communicate with parents to set-up a time to discuss the child's progress. However, we strongly encourage on-going communication with your child's teacher throughout the year. If at any time you would like to discuss your child's progress, please feel free to contact your child's teacher via voicemail or email to set up an appointment. Only legal guardians are permitted to attend parent/teacher conferences.

Telephone Voicemail Messages

All teachers have their own telephones with extensions and voicemail. If you need to contact your child's teacher, please leave a voicemail message. Teachers check their messages throughout the day and will return calls within 48 hours. In case of an emergency, please call the front office before 2:15 (1:15 on Wednesdays).

Emails

You may also communicate with any staff member via email messages. As with phone messages, staff members will return emails within 48 hours.

Cell Phones

These are permitted at school; however, they must be turned off and remain out of sight during class, lunch, or outside of the classroom. Text messaging, digital photography and video recording is prohibited during the school day (first bell to last bell and while on school sponsored transportation). BPES will not be responsible for the loss or theft of valuables brought to school or on field trips.

School Messenger

Orange County Public Schools utilizes the School Messenger system to keep families informed through automated phone messages, texts, and emails. School administrators have the ability to send messages to parents and legal guardians on upcoming events, schedules and emergencies. The system uses information parents provide to the school during registration. It is important that parents maintain accurate contact information with the school registrar to ensure proper delivery of these messages.

Field Trips

Throughout the school year, each grade level plans for educational field trips. To attend a field trip, parent permission is required. Baldwin Park Elementary encourages parents to return field trip permission slips and any fees as soon as possible. Chaperones may be requested for field trips. Chaperones for field trips will be selected based on the approved number of chaperones per trip. Each teacher will hold a lottery to ensure equal opportunities for all parents or guardians. To be eligible, parents or guardians MUST be an approved ADDitions volunteer <u>prior</u> to applying to be a chaperone. Chaperones must be an active participant in all aspects of the field trip. This includes riding the bus to and from the location. Only approved chaperones will be permitted to be around the students at the location. Siblings are not permitted to attend. It is against

Orange County Public School policy for anyone to show up at the field trip destination and be a part of the group.

Animals

The following Orange County Public School Policy outlines the responsibilities of staff, students and visitors with respect to dogs and other domestic animals on OCPS property:

- This policy prohibits trespassing by domestic animals. No dogs/domestic animals are permitted on OCPS property whether leashed or not.
- No pet owner/keeper shall permit their animal to trespass on OCPS property without proper authorization from the OCPS Safety Department.
- The presence of pets on OCPS property is restricted except for worker dogs (i.e. police, search, guide companion dogs and dogs in training) where necessary and provides equity of access to people with disabilities.
- No animal is allowed to run unrestricted in the OCPS property. If there is an unleashed animal on school grounds, contact Animal Services at (407) 836-3111 to remove the animal.
- OCPS will NOT be responsible for any cost incurred by an animal owner/keeper in retrieving their pet from Animal Services.
- Service animals are allowed on campus as part of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).

Tobacco-Free Schools and Facilities

All uses of tobacco are prohibited anywhere on the property or campus of any Orange County Public Schools property 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

Custodial and Noncustodial Parent Rights and Responsibilities

When parents are divorced or separated, both parents have full rights to participate in the student's school activities and know what is happening at school unless there is a legally binding court order limiting that access. If such an order exists, then the principal or designee must have a certified copy of the order.

Code of Civility

The education of a child happens only through partnership. Partnership is an active state that includes sharing responsibilities, meaningful communication and welcomed participation. No two people will always agree and that can make partnership difficult. We must be civil in our discourse and agree on how to disagree.

The Orange County School Board requires that as we communicate, we shall treat each other with courtesy and respect at all times, treat each other with kindness, take responsibility for our own actions, and cooperate with one another. The school board does not condone a lack of civility by anyone.

Therefore:

- 1. A student who believes that he or she has not been treated in a manner reflective of the Code of Civility should report such behavior to the appropriate school administrator.
- 2. A parent, guardian or community member who believes that he or she has not been treated in a manner reflective of the Code of Civility should report such behavior to the staff member's immediate supervisor.
- 3. An employee who believes that he or she has not been treated in a manner reflective of the Code of Civility should use the following guidelines:
 - a) If personal harm is threatened, the employee must contact law enforcement.
 - b) Anyone on school district property without authorization may be directed to leave the premises by an administrator. Anyone who disrupts school operations uses offensive language, or displays a temper may be directed to leave the premises by an administrator.
 - If such person does not immediately and willingly leave, law enforcement will be called. c) If an email, voicemail or any type of written communication is demeaning, abusive, threatening or obscene the employee is not obligated to respond.

Parties and Celebrations

In an effort to maintain maximum instructional time for all students, school board policy states that elementary school classes may have a maximum of two parties per year. These parties are designated to precede our winter break and the end of the school year. Please remember, parents who sign up to volunteer with class parties are not permitted to bring student siblings to these events. Parents who wish to attend classroom parties must be an approved ADDitions school volunteer.

Parents should not plan to have birthday celebrations in the classroom as this disrupts the instructional time. On birthdays, parents may choose to provide a "treat" for the class during their regularly scheduled lunch time. The following are the Orange County Public School Guidelines for bringing food to school:

- All foods given to students during normal school hours must come from an identifiable source
 and are presented in a sealed container with the manufacturer clearly identified so that OCPS
 has established a responsible party for the preparation, handling, and transportation of the food
 item.
- Food prepared in homes may only be given by the parent/guardian to their own son, daughter or dependent and not shared with other students.

Invitations to private parties may not be distributed at school unless every member of the class is invited to the party.

Homework

Homework is assigned to enrich or reinforce the instructional program. Homework promotes mastery of skills and student responsibility. Please encourage responsibility in your child by having them remember to return homework, field trip permission forms, and lunch money to school. A best practice is to establish a set routine with your child to prepare for these responsibilities. Long term assignments (projects, reports etc.) should be worked on daily to ensure the assignment is completed, edited and finalized by the due date. Each teacher/grade level will inform parents of the homework expectations. Please encourage your child by designating a suitable place and time for homework activities. We strongly encourage parents to read with their child for at least 20 minutes a day. Please check your child's Canvas course and/or Skyward for any homework questions.

School Property

Students are responsible for the proper use of school facilities, property, and books. Improper use, which results in damage or loss, could result in fines and/or a discipline referral.

Textbooks

Textbooks are provided for all students. All textbooks are furnished by the state of Florida through the Orange County School Board. Students are held accountable for the proper use and care of these books and other materials furnished by the school. Florida laws requires parents or guardians be held liable for any loss, destruction or failure to return such materials. Replacement costs will be the responsibility of the parents.

Media Center

Baldwin Park Elementary school's Media Center has a fantastic collection of library books available to all students for checkout. Reading promotes learning and enriches students' background knowledge. Teachers and staff encourage all students to read daily and take advantage of the books available in the media center. It is important to adhere to the following procedures to ensure all books continue to be available:

- Students in K-2nd grade are allowed to select one book with a circulation time of one week.
- Students in 3rd-5th grade may select two books for a circulation time of two weeks.
- If within the circulation time the student finishes the book they may return the book to the media center and make another selection.
- Library books need to be returned on time so they do not become overdue.
- If a child has an overdue item, their record will be frozen. This means they will NOT be able to check out another item until the overdue item has been returned.
- Should a book become <u>lost</u>, the student's record will be frozen until the lost book has been returned or paid for.
- Should a book become **damaged** beyond repair, the student's record will be frozen until payment for the damaged item has been received.

- If a book receives minor damage, please return to the media center immediately for repair. You should not attempt to fix the book yourself.
- As a parent, you have the right to limit your child's options (only one book at a time, book may not come home, etc.). If you wish to do so, you must contact the media specialist or send in a written request.
- Please be sure to review proper book care and storage with your child on a regular basis. This helps to keep all of our materials in good, quality condition so they can be used by all.

Accelerated Reader

All students at Baldwin Park Elementary participate in Accelerated Reader. Kindergarten students participate as they become fluent readers. At our school we are fortunate to have access to all of the available tests through Renaissance Place. To encourage students to read and take AR tests, we have set up a reward system that runs all year long. A student reads a book on their level and then takes and passes the test with 70% accuracy.

SKYWARD – REPORTING STUDENT PROGRESS

Orange County Public Schools utilizes a Student Information System which includes Student and Parent portals. Additional information for parents and guardians can be found on the main OCPS website under "Students and Parents." Go to https://www.ocps.net/cms/one.aspx?pageId=1158765 for more information on how to register or login to your account..

Orange County Public Schools desires to provide its students and staff with access to technology tools and information which improve student performance. In keeping with this goal, **Skyward** has been implemented. Skyward is an online classroom information tool for teachers, students, and parents. You and your student have access to homework, attendance, and grading information for your student. Please give teachers one (1) week to grade papers and input the information into Skyward.

Students receive report cards four times each year at nine-week intervals. In addition, during the fifth week of each reporting period, students are given an interim progress report. Students are graded on their academic progress and personal growth. If you have any questions or concerns, please contact your child's teacher to schedule a conference.

Computers/Internet Access

Each student will have a unique log-in ID number and password that they should use each time they sit down at a school computer. Orange County Public Schools requires that each parent read and sign the Internet Policy provided at the beginning of the school year to grant permission for their child to access networked computer services such as the internet. Although the district applies internet filters on each computer, no filter is infallible. By signing the Internet Policy, parents understand that individuals and families may be held liable for any violations.

Honor Roll Awards

Students will receive awards based on pre-established criteria for each nine weeks. This will include recognition for All A's, A/B, and citizenship. Each quarter a school-wide recognition program will recognize students based on progress during the quarter.

Spirit Day

Spirit Day is celebrated on Fridays. We promote enthusiasm for our school by wearing our school t-shirts or our school colors, navy blue and gray. **Each grade level will have a "Most Spirited Class" each month based on the number of students who wear their spirit gear each Friday**. School t-shirts in these colors will be sold through PTA. School items are also available for purchase at the School Spirit Online Store.

Pictures

Student and class pictures will be taken during the school year. Information will be sent home with the exact dates for pictures. Baldwin Park earns a percentage of all funds received for pictures to use for supplies and projects. Parents must sign a picture release form in order to have their child's school picture taken. The picture release form is also needed to have your child's picture in the school yearbook.

Lost and Found

Lost articles are often turned in to the office. Please label any materials or clothing that your child brings to school so that they may be identified. After a period of nine weeks, unclaimed articles will be given to a **charitable organization**. Until that time, we maintain all lost and found items in the cafeteria.

Tovs

Toys are not to be brought to school except when the teacher has approved such items. Toy weapons should never be brought to school. OCPS Code of Student Conduct requires possession of such items to be reported to law enforcement. Toys include such things as dolls, stuffed animals/toys, playing/trading cards, board games, and electronic items (iPods, mp3 players, CD players, tape recorders, headsets, electronic games, etc.). Toys brought to school without teacher permission will not be returned to the child. Parents may contact the teacher and arrange to pick up the toy. Baldwin Park Elementary School will not be responsible for items lost or stolen at school.

Chewing Gum

Students are NOT permitted to bring chewing gum to school or on campus. Gum damages school property and spreads germs.

PARENT INVOLVEMENT

Communication

The Baldwin Park Website - https://baldwinparkes.ocps.net/ - has the latest news about our school. Please read this carefully as it will keep you informed about upcoming events, meetings and school activities. Teachers will send home weekly e-blasts. You will also be kept informed via text, e-mail and phone calls through our School Messenger system. Each Sunday a weekly message will be released via School Messenger, Class Dojo, and Facebook with weekly highlights. It is important to provide and update all contact information with our school registrar and your child's teacher to facilitate communication.

Parent Teacher Association (PTA)

The Baldwin Park PTA is an active group of parent volunteers that help build our school community. PTA plans family events like International Night, Art After Dark, Spring Fest school carnival, Skate Night and Movie Night. PTA also helps support programs like Baldwin Cares, school garden, Healthy School Team, Teacher Appreciation and Summer Media Center hours. Since PTA is self-funded, your support matters! There are just two fundraisers: 1) "Shindig" which is a silent auction and parent's night out in the fall, and 2) the Fun Run in the spring.

PTA welcomes all families to jump in and help out. Please join PTA to show your school spirit! BaldwinParkPTA.org



The Bobcat Fund

The Bobcat Fund is the 501(c)(3) parent foundation established for Baldwin Park Elementary. Its main purpose is to ensure an exceptional educational experience for all students at BPE by raising funds from parents and local businesses to make improvements to the school.

The Bobcat Fund's initiatives vary from year to year, but it will continue to support the school's high-tech Stem Lab annually. Please visit their website at www.thebobcatfund.org for more information and to make a donation today. All donations are tax deductible.

Invest in your child's education. Invest in the children of Baldwin Park Elementary. Invest in the future of our community.

School Advisory Council (SAC)

The School Advisory Council (SAC) consists of teachers, parents, and education support personnel who are elected annually by their peers, and other citizens representative of the ethnic, racial, and economic community served by the school. SAC members serve in an advisory capacity to the principal on school matters and assist in monitoring the annual School Improvement Plan. The plan is designed to achieve the state education goals

and student performance standards. Community members are welcome to attend SAC meetings held once a month and submit agenda items for discussion.

ADDitions (School Volunteers)

ADDitions play an important role here at Baldwin Park Elementary. All volunteers must be registered and approved by OCPS. Registration must be done yearly. We encourage parents or any community member to become an active volunteer at our school. Students often exhibit a special pride in knowing that their parents are helping at school. Volunteers may help in the classrooms, library, or on special projects as needed. Duties may include tutoring individuals, small groups, or clerical work. You may fill out an application online at volunteer.ocps.net. If you do not have computer access, you may request to complete the application at school. Volunteers will not be permitted on campus during standardized testing windows. Specific information will be sent home when it is available. Parents must have an approved ADDitions application on file to help with classroom parties and field trips. Thanks to all the hours completed by our volunteers; Baldwin Park Elementary is proud to be a Five Star School and recipient of the Golden School Award.

Digital Devices

Baldwin Park Elementary is a digital school supported by Orange County Public Schools. Each child in grades K-5 will be issued a school-based device to use while on campus. Software may not be installed on any device without authorization from certified school personnel. All student devices will be ready and preprogrammed for the student when they arrive the first day of school. All devices will be linked to the student via their student number and birthdate. Students will be able to submit a tech request with any issues with the device directly to the school tech coordinator. Teachers will be monitoring students with a software called Lanschool. This program gives teachers access to every student computer to ensure they are following policies and procedures.

Students are responsible for handling their school issued devices appropriately. The OCPS Code of Student Conduct outlines students must not damage school property. District issued devices are the property of the School Board of Orange County and its taxpayers, therefore fines will be assessed for damages. You can learn more about the fee structure by following the quick link found on the OCPS Digital Learning webpage.





Sunshine State Young Readers Award Books 2022-2023 List for Grades 3-5



Amari and the Night Brothers by B.B. Alston

Amari Peters has never stopped believing that her missing brother is still alive, not matter what others say. That why when she finds an invitation for a tryout at the Bureau of Supernatural Affairs, she goes, even though now she has to deal with magicians, fairies, aliens, and other supernatural creatures. It would be easy to give up, especially with everyone thinking she's the enemy and there's an evil magician on the loose, but Amari will do anything to find her missing brother.



The Beast and the Bethany by Jack Meggitt-Phillips

Ebenezer Tweezer is beautiful— and 511 years old. His secret is the monster in his house. He feeds the monster in rare items and in exchange gets magical potions. But now the monster wants to eat a child. The child, Bethany, is very rude and obnoxious, but Ebenezer is starting to have second thoughts about feeding her to the monster. What is Ebenezer wants to be her friends instead?



Ben Yokoyama and the Cookie of Doom by Matthew Swanson

Live each day as if it were your last. Ben's fortune cookie changes his life. He creates a bucket list of the what he wants to do with his life. But with his new tasks and dreams come new fears, risks, and plenty of trouble—all which may interfere with things like building a 1000 piece model and eating an entire cake. Ben's new way of living life may just lead to new friendships and new apple pies to be baked.



Carry Me Home by Janet Fox

Twelve-year-old Lulu and her little sister Serena have a secret. They are homeless. And their dad has disappeared. Lulu will try her best to be responsible for her family—and try to keep their situation a secret. One mistake and Lulu and Serena will be separated. One mistake and Lulu's life that she has been creating in her town and in her school will be over. Who can Lulu trust? Can anyone be trusted to save her and Serena? Can anyone be trusted to find their father?



Distress Signal by Mary E. Lambert

Lavender's class trip to a national park is not going well. First, she is stuck in a group with her exbest friend, a mean girl, and an odd boy. Then, disaster strikes. There is a flash flood. The four students are separated from their school and lost in the desert. They will need to put aside their differences if they want to survive.



J.D. and the Great Barble Battle by J. Dillard

J.D. learns that he has a natural talent for cutting hair after his mom gives him the worst haircut of his life. Soon he is making money running a barbershop from his bedroom. But when Henry Jr. (the owner of the only official barbershop in town) tries to shut him down, there is only one things left to do. How do you solve who is the best barber in town? With the Great Barber Battle!



Julieta and the Diamond Enigma by Luisana Duarte Armendariz

Julieta is so excited to finally visit Paris. She arrives with her art-handler dad and immediately takes in the sights, but when they get to the Louvre, they walk in on a thief stealing a priceless cursed diamond. The thief gets away and—worse yet—Julieta's dad is the main suspect! Can Julieta catch the real diamond thief before it's too late?

Sunshine State Young Readers Award Books 2022-2023 List for Grades 3-5, Page 2



Katie the Catsitter by Colleen AF Venable

Everyone is off at summer camp, except for Katie. Her and her mom don't have enough money to send her. Unless she earns the money herself! Katie gets a job catsitting for her mysterious neighbor Madeline. Madeline's 217 cats are not what you would call normal. And why is Madeline out the exact time the city's famous supervillain is committing crimes? Can Katie save her friendships, solve a mystery, AND take care of 217 cats???



Leonard (My Life as a Cat) by Carlie Sorosiak

When Olive rescues a cat from a flood, she learns that Leonard the cat is really Leonard the alien. Leonard was attempting to come to Earth as a human and learn human things (bowling, hosting a dinner party, how to hold an umbrella). But now, not only will he not get those experiences, if he doesn't make it from South Carolina to Yellowstone National Park soon, he will miss his ride home.



The Lion of Mars by Jennifer L Holm

Bell has spent all 11 years of her life on Mars. She often wonders why she is not allowed to contact any of the other colonies on the planet. Then, when all of the adults on her colony are sick with a virus, it is up to Bell to save her colony, and maybe even unite the entire planet of Mars.



Measuring Up by Lily LaMotte

Cici has just moved from Taiwan to Seattle. The only thing she wants more than new friends is to fly her A-ma to Seattle for her 70th birthday. But a plane ticket is very expensive. Cici's plan is to win the prize money in a kids cooking contest. Unfortunately Cici only knows how to cook Taiwanese food. Can Cici make some friends, win the cooking contest, and celebrate with her A-ma?



The Million Dollar Race by Matthew Ross Smith

Grant is fast. Real fast. So he is very excited when the Babblemoney sneaker company announces a world-wide competition to find the fastest kid. But it won't be easy. His strange parents never got him a birth certificate, so he may not be allowed to compete. Grant wants to win, but at what cost? He may have to invent his own country. He may have to knock his best friend out of the competition. What is Grant willing to sacrifice to be the fastest kid in the world?



Mystery on Magnolia Circle by Kate Klise

Best friends Ivy and Teddy are having the WORST summer. Ivy broke her leg and Teddy's dog died. But when Ivy witnessed what might be a burglary, things get a lot more interesting. Who are the criminals? Could a classmate be involved? More mysteries await as Ivy and Teddy save



Shirley & Jamila Save Their Summer by Gillian Goetz

Jamila is bored and in a new city. Then she meets Shirley. Sure, Shirley is a bit odd, but it is a long summer. They might as well be friends. When a boy named Oliver begs Shirley to help him find his missing gecko, Jamila discovers that Shirley is the neighborhood's best detective. Even better, Jamila finds that she too has crime-solving skills. Can they solve some mysteries? And save their crumbling friendship in the process?



Stella by McCall Hoyle

Stella had a great job as a bomb-sniffing dog. But when she makes a mistake and there is an explosion, Stella's anxiety forces her to retire. When a girl named Chloe adopts Stella, it is an opportunity for the dog to prove her worth. Stella discovers she can smell when Chloe is about to have a seizure. Can Stella become a new kind of service dog and save Chloe's life?

2022 - 2023 School Calendar

Weekday(s)	Date(s)	Event
Tuesday-Tuesday	August 2-9	Pre-Planning
		August 3 Professional Development Day
Wednesday	August 10	First Day of School
Monday	September 5	Labor Day Holiday
Thursday	October 6	End of First Marking Period
Friday	October 7	Teacher Workday/Student Holiday
Monday	October 10	Begin Second Marking Period
Friday	October 28	Teacher Professional Day/Student
		Holiday/Teacher Non-Workday
Monday-Friday	November 21-25	Thanksgiving Break
Friday	December 16	End of Second Marking Period
Two Weeks	December 19-January 2	Winter Break
Tuesday	January 3	Teacher Workday/Student Holiday
Wednesday	January 4	Begin Third Marking Period
		Begin Second Semester
Monday	January 16	Martin Luther King, Jr. Holiday (Schools and
		District Offices Closed)
Monday	February 20	Presidents' Day Holiday (Schools Closed/District
		Offices Open)
Thursday	March 9	End of Third Marking Period
Friday	March 10	Teacher Workday/Student Holiday
Monday-Friday	March 13-17	Spring Break (Schools Closed/District Offices
		Open)
Monday	March 20	Begin Fourth Marking Period
Friday	May 26	End of Fourth Marking Period/Last Day of
		School
Monday	May 29	Memorial Day Holiday (Schools and District
		Offices Closed)
Tuesday-	May 30-31	Post-Planning
Wednesday		

2022 – 2023 Prioritized Severe Weather Make-Up Days

Priority	Date	Current Use
1	October 28, 2022	Professional Day/Student Holiday
2	November 21, 2022	Monday of Thanksgiving Week
3	November 22, 2022	Tuesday of Thanksgiving Week
4	November 23, 2022	Wednesday of Thanksgiving Week
5	February 20, 2023	Presidents' Day Holiday
6	March 17, 2023	Friday of Spring Break
7	March 16, 2023	Thursday of Spring Break
8	March 15, 2023	Wednesday of Spring Break
9	March 14, 2023	Tuesday of Spring Break
10	March 13, 2023	Monday of Spring Break